Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00 pm, 19th July 2010, at the Pavilion, Creigiau Recreation Ground.
PRESENT: -

Councillors: 

Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Lindsay Davies, Sandie Rosser, 





Penri Williams, Wynford Ellis Owen, Mike Jones, Eric Priday





Stewart McKay, Sheila Dafis, Sara Pickard, John Harrison, 






Gill Rees & Jim Prosser
61
Police Matters
PC Paul Tebbutt was present and gave details of the following crimes that had been recorded between 12th May and 13th July, a two month period:
Pentyrch ~ 13 crimes

1. 3 x thefts from sheds.

2. The theft of copper wire from the Cemex Quarry.

3. Damage to a motor vehicle.
4. 3 x warnings for cannabis possession.

5. An attempted burglary at the Doctor’s surgery.

6. 3 x thefts from motor vehicles.

7. A drink/driver arrested at High Corner.

Creigiau ~ 9 crimes

1. A shed burglary

2. 2 x thefts and a shoplifting at Tesco’s.

3. A common assault.

4. A fraud at the Caesars Arms

5. Damage to a motor vehicle

6. 2 x drink/drivers.
Gwaelod y Garth ~ 6 crimes

1. A burglary.

2. A criminal damage to a motor vehicle.

3. A warning for cannabis possession.
4. A criminal damage to property.

5. A theft

6. A common assault

PC Tebbutt advised that the next PACT meeting for Pentyrch was 8th September at the Rugby Club and for Creigiau it was 7th September at Creigiau Primary School.

Cllr Jones referred to his report of the cement screed lorry he had reported being in Pentyrch village and stated that he was not satisfied that the vehicle was delivering in the village and requested that the Police ask the address in future to ratify the claims.  Cllr Jones also raised the matter regarding the research he said he had been promised by Supt Gough but deferred to the Chairman when he was advised by Cllr Thomas that this was an issue he intended to raise under Matters Arising.
Cllr Thomas advised the officer that he had received concerns from Creigiau residents that the PACT meeting was being devalued as they had to share the meetings with St Fagans.  PC Tebbutt felt that it was working better as it was fair to both communities, nevertheless he undertook to ask Creigiau residents at the next meeting their views.
Cllr Owen raised the issue of a blue Ford Focus parked on the speed bump in Bronllwyn, Pentyrch and queried whether this was an offence.  He was advised it was not a specific offence.  Cllr Thomas asked PC Tebbutt to pass on the thanks of the Council to all the officers who were in attendance for the Creigiau carnival.  PC Tebbutt advised that there had been sporadic instances of youths congregating in the recreation ground and drinking alcohol and Police attendance had resulted in the recovery of large quantities of alcohol.  PC Tebbutt stated that all the youths involved were local and that the police would monitor the situation during the summer months.

The Chairman thanked the officer for his attendance.

62
Public Session

There were 2 members of the public present.  Kenneth Hughes made the observation that he had witnessed problems and arguments over preceding months in relation to the minutes of the previous meeting and felt that an audio recording of the meetings would prevent such arguments occurring.  He wished the Councillors a pleasant vacation.
63
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Jones agreed with Mr Hughes regarding the minutes and a general discussion occurred where Cllr Priday pointed out that either the minutes were accepted as a précis of what had taken place in the meeting or the minutes could be reduced to just recording the decisions made and not how those decisions were arrived at.  He felt that verbatim minutes were not practical.  Cllr Williams proposed that the Council move on to the next item of business and this was agreed.
64
Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st June 2010
The minutes were accepted and duly signed.
65
Matters Arising
Paragraph 42
Cllr Jones advised he was not happy with Supt Gough’s response.
Paragraph 44

Cllr Jones pointed out that 13 Councillors had reported overgrowth of hedges and verges whereas if it had  been an agenda item it would all have been done and dusted in one.  Other Councillors disagreed arguing that the Clerk had asked on numerous occasions for instances to be reported to him as soon as possible, rather than leave them accumulate until the next meeting.  In this way the response to the problem could be actioned sooner.  Cllr Priday proposed that this matter is not put on the agenda again and therefore could not be raised within the next six months under standing orders.  This was seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed by a vote of 12 for and 1 against.
Cllr Thomas then raised the issue that there had been a tendency for individual Councillors to request for actions to be carried out, for instance the report from the Supt Gough, which is of interest only to the individual Councillor and not to the Council as a whole.  It was important to separate what the Council want from what the individual Councillor wants.  There was a general discussion regarding this and it was agreed that when a Councillor wanted to request a certain action be taken, that it is put forward as a proposal and, if necessary, voted upon in order that the Council acts as a corporate body.
Paragraph 48(29)(3)

The Clerk advised that he had made enquiries with CCC and confirmed that Heol Danyrodyn was an adopted road when CCC took over from Taff Ely in 1996, whereas Fairmeadow was not an adopted road.  
Paragraph 50

Cllr Jones asked what progress had been made in respect of the Rest Centre.  The Clerk advised that he had made preliminary arrangements and that the land would probably be auctioned on Monday 18th October 2010 at the Vale of Glamorgan Hotel.  The Clerk would advise the Council of the full details when they were known.

Paragraph 52.1

The Clerk raised the issue that Cllr Williams could not attend the One Voice Wales AGM and conference in October and he had emailed Cllr Harrison to offer him the place but had not received a response.  Cllr Harrison stated he had not received the email and requested the Clerk re-send it to him.  Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 55

The Clerk advised the meeting that he had spoken to Jon Maidment, CCC (Parks) who had advised him that a list was not made as each instance resulted in the issue of a Section 154 notice under the Highways Act 1980.  Cllr Jones did not accept this and proposed that the Council ask CCC for a list of notices issued in the Pentyrch area.  He was seconded by Councillor Harrison.  The vote was 2 for the motion and 11 against and, consequently, the motion was defeated.  Cllr Jones announced that he would pursue the matter personally by writing to CCC with a Freedom of Information request.
Paragraph 55

Cllr Davies queried whether the Clerk had forwarded the letters she had requested and was assured that he had done so on 24th June.  She asked that they be forwarded again. Clerk to arrange
Paragraph 55

Cllr Owen commented that he was concerned that the request in respect of the bus-stop on Cardiff Road might be placed at the bottom of the queue.

Paragraph 56

The Clerk advised Councillors that the notes had been typed and had been included as an attachment to the Clerk’s supplementary report.  Cllr Jones pointed out that Agenda Item 8 was missing from the notes.
Paragraph 57

Cllr Priday thanked the Clerk for forwarding the response from CCC regarding the treatment of Japanese knotweed but pointed out that the land upon which he had reported the Japanese knotweed was CCC land and they should be responsible for its removal.  The Clerk advised he would follow this up. Clerk to arrange
66
Minutes of the Museum Committee Meeting held on the 8th July 2010 
The minutes were accepted.
67
Matters Arising

There were no matters arising.
68
Community Link
Cllr Williams advised the meeting that the closing date for the Christmas Link was the 15th November.  
69
Clerk’s Report
69.1 & 7
Annual Accounts 2009/2010

The Clerk advised members that he had received the report of the internal auditor, David Barnard, who had identified two compensating errors that necessitated some minor amendments to the Income and Expenditure Account, although the Balance Sheet was unaffected.  Councillors agreed the amended figures and the Income & Expenditure Account was signed by the Chairman.  The Clerk also explained the changes to the way the accounts would be submitted to the Wales Audit office and asked the Councillors to approve the ‘Annual Governance Statement’.  Cllr Priday proposed that it be approved; this was seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed.  Copies of Section 1, 2 & 4 of the Annual Return would now be forwarded to the Auditor for his consideration before being returned and then agreed at a further Council meeting.  It would only be at this point that the Annual Return would be signed and the original submitted to the auditor.  Clerk to arrange
69.2
Green Paper ~ Options for Area based working 
The Clerk thanked Cllr Penri Williams for his valuable contribution and the members agreed to submit a response to the green paper based on Cllr Williams’ draft.  It was considered that the area based working was primarily aimed at areas where Community Councils were not established as the primary level of local Government.  Cllr Thomas felt that the CCC should encourage the establishment of Community Councils so that residents could elect representatives in a democratic manner that was codified and governed by statute.  There was strong support for this from Cllrs Davies and Rees.  Cllr Williams added that he was disappointed to have learned that there had been a Community Safety department in Cardiff West for two years, which had not contacted the PCC to advise of its existence nor had it done anything in this Community Council area.  He felt that the Clerk should write to Steven Carr, CCC (Community Safety Manager) to point this out.  Clerk to arrange
69.3 Draft Charter between CCC and the Community Councils
The Clerk advised that he had heard from Adam Foster, CCC (Democratic Services) to confirm that he had taken on the Charter from Kate Berry and would hopefully be distributing the final draft to councils for consideration at the September meeting.  Cllr Priday felt that, if this was important enough, a meeting should be held in August to consider it.  The Chairman pointed out that Standing Orders stated that the decision whether to hold a meeting in August should be voted upon by the Council.  Cllr Williams proposed that there should be no meeting in August.  This was seconded and agreed.
69.4
Adverse Possession at Yr Efail, Pentyrch

The Clerk advised members that the PCC objection to the adverse possession had been considered groundless by the Land Registry and consequently cancelled.  The Clerk went on to describe the process by which objections to the adverse possession claim are resolved and the action taken by the solicitor for Mr Wood to seek a common ground.  This was in accord with the decision made by the PCC in 1989 and reiterated at the previous meeting that the PCC became a corporate trustee for the trust.  Cllr Priday proposed that PCC write to the trust offering, once again, to become a corporate trustee.  This was seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
69.5
Youth Services Provision, Creigiau
The Clerk advised members of the current situation and that, dependent on the frequency of the meetings, the costs to the PCC could be between £360 and £1,560 a year, for which no budget was in place.  Cllr Dafis felt the meetings would only be during term time but accepted this would still amount to £900.  Cllr McKay was concerned that the PCC could be acting ‘ultra vires’ if it paid for services that should be provided by CCC.  A wide-ranging discussion ensued during which it was felt that Youth Services could apply for a grant from the PCC as well as examine other avenues of funding such as Creigiau 23.  Cllr Dafis proposed that the Clerk send a supportive letter to Claire Barnett agreeing to pay up to £50 for the picnic and suggesting that an application for a grant towards the cost of hiring the scout hall was the way forward.  This was seconded by Cllr Williams and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
69.6
Tree Survey at woodlands to the rear of Garth Villas, Gwaelod y Garth
The Clerk explained the steps he had taken in respect of the identified potential hazards within the woodlands and his actions were endorsed by the members.  Cllr Priday did raise the point that it had been previously agreed by the PCC that where trees were removed then new trees would be planted.  The Clerk pointed out that these new plantings would not necessarily occur where the old trees had been removed and it was agreed to look further at this in the late autumn.  
70
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £8,698.71 and receipts of £1,302.11p were recorded for June 2010.  These were proposed as accepted by Cllr Williams, seconded by Cllr Rees and agreed.
71
Planning Applications
There were 6 planning applications to consider:
a) 10/01144/W ~ 17 Maes y Nant, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 10/01048/W ~ The Laurels, Tynant Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  There was concern at this application in relation to the establishment of a private day nursery at this property, which is situated at the roundabout which forms the junction of Tynant Road and Main Road.  This roundabout feeds traffic from Radyr/Morganstown and Gwaelod y Garth/Pentyrch towards the A.470 and is a notorious bottle-neck at rush-hour times.  There is no explanation in the design and access statement as to how 35 children are to be delivered safely to the property and no explanation of access arrangements, parking or turning arrangements for vehicles within the site.  The reference to 14 parking spaces may be adequate for the staff needed to cater for 35 children but is felt to be wholly inadequate for the number of vehicles that will deliver and collect children at these choke point times.  It was agreed that an objection would be made on these grounds.  Clerk to arrange
c) 10/01170/W ~ 5 Llys Teilo, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
d) 10/01148/DCH ~ 8 Ffordd yr Afon, Gwaelod y Garth No adverse comments.
e) 10/01185/DCH ~ 18 Bronllwyn, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.

f) 10/01241/DCO ~ Cardiff Landscapes, Viaduct Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  No adverse comments.
72
Correspondence
Cllr Davies asked the Clerk to send her the letters relating to the Village Hall extension dated 5th July.  Clerk to arrange
73
To consider Road and Traffic Management issues 
Cllr Jones stated that he had already commented on the lack of agenda item 8 in the notes of the special meeting.  He went on to ask the Clerk if there had been any progress on the signs issue for Pentyrch.  The Clerk advised him that an acknowledgement had been received that the matter would be rectified.  Cllr Jones proposed that the Clerk write again asking for a specific date for the work to be done.  This was seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Jones then raised his concerns over the top of Heol Goch and also the junction of Tyn y Coed Road and Mountain Road, both of which were blind spots that he felt could benefit from traffic-activated speed signs.  A wide-ranging discussion ensued that also encompassed the installation of the traffic calming measures in Pentyrch and concluded with Cllr Jones proposing that a full and appropriate survey of traffic and road conditions be carried out in Pentyrch.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison.  However Cllr Williams proposed an amendment that a full and appropriate survey of traffic and road conditions be carried out in Pentyrch, Creigiau and Gwaelod y Garth.  This was seconded by Cllr McKay and agreed.  Clerk to arrange
74
Forward planning
The Clerk had circulated the figures for the first quarter of the fiscal year with the pre-read papers and the Chairman queried the issue of the budget for Machinery Maintenance having been exceeded.  The Clerk advised that the budget for the previous year had been grossly underspent as the invoice for 2009/10 was not received until April 2010.  The money that would have covered this sum was still within the general fund and at the end of the year it would be a simple matter to vire funds into this over-spent budget.  Cllr Priday referred to the cost of repairing the footpath on the Garth following the harsh winter as well as the recent fire on the Garth.  He has noticed that the fire seemed to have destroyed one of the few remaining areas of heather and he queried whether this could be replanted.  The Clerk felt that the heather may regenerate naturally but would make enquiries to find out.  Clerk to arrange
75
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Councillor
	Report
	Action Taken

	25.6.10
	Sheila Dafis
	The deep pot hole on Tynant Road, nearly opposite the entrance to Little Mill was reported on 25/05/10, and has not yet been marked out for repair.  Could you please remind C2C in case this one has been overlooked, especially as it is a nasty one?
	Email to C2C

	25.6.10
	Sheila Dafis
	A thank you to C2C for arranging the spraying of weeds in Creigiau.  Residents have complained about the Laurel hedge approx.50yds.up on the right as one enters Parc y Fro.  This Laurel is, I believe, on Cardiff Council land and needs cutting back.
	Email to C2C

	30.6.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Cllr Wynford Ellis Owen and I attended the PACT meeting at St. Fagans on June 29th.  While only 7 members of the public were present, several issues were discussed including speeding problems through St Fagans and Creigiau, antisocial behaviour and crime statistics.  PC Tebbutt also explained about the new parking enforcement scheme taken on by CCC, and bilingual pamphlets were available for all that attended.  The next PACT meeting will be held at Creigiau Primary School on Tuesday 7th. September at 7pm.
	For information

	30.6.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Please could the growth of trees between the bus stop at Creigiau, opposite Tesco Express, as far as the junction of Parc y Fro, be cut back.  Residents are ducking to avoid branches.
	Email to C2C


	30.6.10
	Sheila Dafis
	A huge congratulation to all who made Creigiau Carnival a success, Well Done everybody!
	For information

	1.7.10
	Sheila Dafis
	Update on youth facilities in Creigiau.  Clare Barnett, of Youth Centre Radyr, and her colleague are in the process of collating information from the questionnaire to 14yr.olds and over in Creigiau and managed to interview over 60 at the Creigiau Carnival.  I think a meeting will then be arranged with Clare to discuss results and the way forward.  I will update the Community Council on the outcome.
	For information

	2.7.10
	Mike Jones
	Would you please ask PC Tebbutt to check the following vehicle.  Friday 2 June 2010 – 0720 hours.  MX07 JXB.  MIXIT – Flooring Screed.  How soon can we expect the access signs to be in place?  
	Email to PC Tebbutt

	2.7.10
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	Just to let you know that the potholes on Cardiff Road adjacent to the entrance to Brummell Drive & Charlotte Drive are in danger of surviving another month!
	Email to C2C

	2.7.10
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	I notice that the flashing speed sign on Llantrisant Road by Capel Llanilltern is not working. Could you arrange for someone to have a look at it?
	Email to C2C

	12.7.10
	Eric Priday
	There is a large pot-hole on Lon y Fro near its junction with Bronhaul towards the middle of the road but on the south side.
	Email to C2C

	13.7.10
	Lindsay Davies
	We have contacted CCC in the past seeking a tree cut back to ensure that the street lights, adjacent to Furnace Bungalow's land,  River Glade, GYG, are visible.  Can you please ask whether CCC have any responsibility to ensure their street-lights are visible?  Two streetlights are now obscured and the light emitting from a third streetlight on the opposite side of the road is now limited by a sycamore tree at the far end of the garden which now reaches almost across the whole road.  Could CCC also cut back the buddleia that grows from no-mans land [apparently] right across the pavement between the Security Company, South Glade and Banc yr Afon, GYG. Could they also revisit the cut-back they did on the river path when it was reopened last year?  It is now in a very unsightly state.
	Email to C2C

	19.7.10
	John Harrison
	The CCC have stated that work will commence on the improved classroom facilities this September with completion expected by February , 2011.
	For information

	19.7.10
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	The bench at the playing fields in GYG which is by the junction of Main Road and Heol Goch and is dedicated to Bertie Waldron is in poor repair and in need of restoration and refurbishment.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Mike Jones
	There is a temporary barrier still at the end of Fairmeadow.  Could we enquire when the work will be completed.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Jim Prosser
	The footpath that runs from Tynant Road, near Ffordd Dinefwr towards Groes Faen is becoming blocked by trees.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Sandie Rosser
	You may have read about Alex Thorne who has just received a first class degree in Maths at the age of 15.  He is a GYG resident and is to be congratulated on his achievement.
	For information

	19.7.10
	Gill Rees
	I was in Creigiau playground recently where teenagers were playing football in a park designed for much younger children and when some younger children arrived to play football they were unable to.  Could Parks be advised of the problem?
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Gill Rees
	One of the three lights towards the top of Heol Pant y Gored is still not working although the other one has been repaired.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Gill Rees
	I have received complaints that the tree at Perthi Bach needs cutting back.  (Clerk explained the trees concerned were owned by the householder).  Could the Clerk write to the householder to explain.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Penri Williams
	The road sign on Main Road, GYG as you approach the roundabout at Ynys Bridge, Gwaelod y Garth, which is a directional sign, is obscured by weeds.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Stuart Thomas
	Before the September meeting can we assess the costs for spring bulbs for planting in the villages.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.7.10
	Stuart Thomas
	Can I appeal to all Councillors to advise the Clerk as soon as possible of any matters that are brought to their attention so that he may action them immediately.
	For information.


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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